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	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda: 3, 7e, 8 and 10. 
	12/01

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING (QAEC/12/01)
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 9 November 2011. 
	12/02

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING 
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	In relation to the Academic Standards Task and Finish Group recommendations (QAEC.M.11/151), discussions had taken place with the Chair of the Group regarding a range of further actions. Faculty Deans had also met with staff from the Systems Administration and Examinations Offices to consider possible strategies for dealing with the challenges posed by the single main examination period. The Academic Registrar would continue to take the issue forward, meeting with Faculty Deans in the first instance. 
	12/03

	
	
	

	CHAIR’S ACTION
	

	
	
	

	None
	12/04

	
	
	

	QAA UPDATE (QAEC/12/02)
	

	
	

	Noted
	An update on recent developments from the Quality Assurance Agency.
	12/05

	
	
	

	CONSULTATION ON PART C OF THE QUALITY CODE: INFORMATION ABOUT HIGHER EDUCATION PROVISION (QAEC/12/03)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	A draft of Part C of the new UK Quality Code for Higher Education, on the theme of information about higher education provision, had been published for consultation. A recent QAA briefing on the new section of the Code had emphasised that it was not merely about public information, but all information that institutions were expected to make available to a range of internal and external audiences. Some in the HE sector felt that the QAA should be more prescriptive about what constituted ‘public’ information, but it was also acknowledged that the QAA’s approach allowed a degree of flexibility. The vocabulary contained within the consultation document provided some steer as to what should be deemed public information.
	12/06

	
	
	

	Noted
	Members were generally supportive of the draft section of the Code and noted that much of the information was already available within the institution. The University would need to decide the extent to which information would be made available centrally, or whether information available at departmental or faculty level would suffice. The accessibility, reliability and accuracy of information were also key considerations.
	12/07

	
	
	

	Noted
	Members made the following comments and suggestions:

(a) Indicator 4: the preference would be to include staff as a separate category, rather than forming a subset of resources and facilities. Greater clarity would be helpful regarding the type of information that was expected to be made available about staffing, above and beyond staff profiles that were currently available on departmental websites.
(b) Indicator 4 referred to teaching, learning and assessment strategies. While the University had a Learning and Teaching Strategy and policy documents relating to assessment, there was not currently a University assessment strategy. This would be considered as part of the review of the Learning and Teaching Strategy that was currently underway.
(c) Indicator 6: the development of a Student Charter was timely in this respect.

(d) Indicator 7: this endorsed the University’s current approach to employability and careers guidance.

(e) Indicator 9: the University’s web-based Quality Manual summarised arrangements for the management of academic standards and quality. 
	12/08

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That any further comments should be submitted to the Deputy Academic Registrar (Academic Standards and Partnerships) by 17 February 2012, so that a draft response could be submitted to the University Steering Group for approval.
	12/09

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM EMPLOYABILITY ACTION GROUP
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Director of Employability reported that a draft strategy had been produced for embedding employability into the curriculum. A flexible framework was being proposed, allowing scope for departments to adopt an approach that aligned with the needs of their students. The draft strategy would be presented to the University Steering Group for initial approval within the next few weeks. It was anticipated that the strategy would be presented to Academic Board, QAEC and Senate for approval in the summer term, along with supporting documentation.
	12/10

	
	
	

	Reported
	That the membership and terms of reference of the group had been reviewed and would be circulated to members for comment. The group was being repositioned to provide strategic oversight of the implementation of the strategy. It was envisaged that the group would become the Employability Implementation Group, with meetings included in the University Calendar. An Employability Champions sub-group would be chaired by the Student Employability and Enterprise Manager.
	12/11

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM EXTERNAL EXAMINERS WORKING PARTY
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Deputy Academic Registrar (Academic Standards and Partnerships) reported that the first meeting of the working party had taken place in December 2011. The group was looking at policy developments across the sector (in particular the implications of the new section of the Quality Code) and reviewing the role and use of external examiners across the University and its partner institutions. 
	12/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	It was anticipated that some changes to existing procedures for external examining would be required, for example: 

(a) enhancing the criteria for the nomination of external examiners, reflecting the more prescriptive approach recently adopted by the QAA
(b) the provision of information about the name, position and home institution of external examiners in module information provided to students
(c) enhancing arrangements for the induction and mentoring of external examiners who were new to the role.
	12/13

	
	
	

	Noted
	The need to make external examiner reports available in full to students, for example through Staff Student Liaison Committees. There was no requirement to make the reports publically available.
	12/14

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM STUDENT CHARTER WORKING GROUP (QAEC/12/05)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Members considered the draft web-based version of the Student Charter, as presented in QAEC/12/05, and a draft booklet version which was tabled at the meeting. A final meeting of the working group would take place at the end of February, with a view to the Charter being presented to Senate for approval in April 2012.
	12/15

	
	
	

	Noted
	South Essex College already had a Student Charter and both Colchester Institute and Writtle College were in the process of drafting charters for implementation in 2012/13. A recent QAA review which Writtle College’s Director of Academic Standards had been involved in had emphasised the use of the charter and ongoing review processes.
	12/16

	
	
	

	Recommended to Senate
	That the University’s draft Student Charter be approved, subject to the following amendments which would be approved by Chair’s Action:
(a) under “when your place at Essex is confirmed you can expect to”, include receipt of information about fees

(b) under “when you arrive at Essex you are expected to”, merge the first two bullet points to state “register, sign up to the University Regulations and pay your fees and other charges on time”

(c) be more explicit regarding expectations in relation to postgraduate research degree students (Head of Registry to suggest wording)

(d) under “when studying at Essex you can expect to”, amend wording regarding opportunities for degree-related work placements, to ensure that students have realistic expectations

(e) under “when studying at Essex you are expected to”, review whether students should merely be encouraged (rather than expected) to declare disabilities or individual needs so that reasonable adjustments can be made

(f) consider whether course information, currently listed under “when you arrive at Essex you can expect to”, should be provided pre-arrival (reflecting the outcomes of student surveys which suggest that students want this type of information at an earlier stage).
	12/17

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM TUTORIAL WORKING GROUP ON POLICY FOR DEPARTMENTAL STUDENT SUPPORT (QAEC/12/06)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Following rejection of the previous more prescriptive proposal, the working group had developed a more flexible approach to student support within departments. The policy outlined minimum expectations for student support, for example the identification of a named person that students could go to for help, but allowed departments to administer the system according to their own circumstances. It was confirmed that training would be provided to support the implementation of the policy, and that the policy did not apply to postgraduate research degree students who already had their supervisor as a named contact.
	12/18

	
	
	

	Noted
	In relation to section (a) of the policy, members questioned how “reasonable access” to Advisers would be defined. It was confirmed that this would be monitored through existing quality assurance and enhancement mechanisms, including feedback from students and annual monitoring and periodic review processes. Under section (h), it was confirmed that information and guidance provided to students would not necessarily be face-to-face, and would not necessarily be provided by the Adviser. 
	12/19

	
	
	

	Recommended to Academic Board
	That the Policy for Departmental Student Support be approved, subject to the following amendments which would be approved by Chair’s Action:

(a) renaming of ‘Departmental Advisers’ as ‘Advisers’, to reflect the alternative use of School or Centre for some academic units and to avoid confusion with Departmental Administrators if abbreviated

(b) in the introduction, paragraph 4, change of wording to “each taught student will be assigned a named Adviser from whom they can receive essential information and referral to specialist support …”

(c) the inclusion of a reference to the appendix in the main document
(d) the inclusion of a reference to workload allocation models in the appendix under indicative department responsibilities, to ensure that staff acting as Advisers are allocated sufficient time to conduct their duties

(e) inclusion of reference to students’ right to request a change of Adviser.
	12/20

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM RULES OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW GROUP (QAEC/12/07)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update from the Rules of Assessment Review Group, which formally reported to Academic Board. 
	12/21

	
	
	

	Noted
	A comparative study of the rules of assessment adopted by other 1994 Group institutions had highlighted considerable disparity in approach, but a sense that the University was increasingly out-of-step with other institutions (as demonstrated by the lower proportion of ‘good degrees’ awarded by Essex compared to the sector average). It was common for other 1994 Group institutions to have a borderline zone, for example allowing borderline students to gain a higher classification on the basis of exit velocity.
	12/22

	
	
	

	Noted
	Issues relating to X9s, while not falling within the remit of the review group, would be considered at their next meeting.
	12/23

	
	
	

	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2010/11: FEEDBACK FROM FACULTY BOARDS (QAEC/12/08)
	

	
	

	Received
	A summary of feedback from Faculty Boards on National Student Survey results for 2010/11. The inclusion of departmental responses in some faculty reports was considered very informative, and it was noted that issues would be followed up through the annual monitoring process.
	12/24

	
	
	

	Noted
	The importance of timely submission of annual monitoring reports was emphasised. The Academic Standards and Partnerships Office would be reviewing the annual monitoring process in due course, to ensure that it remained useful and fit-for-purpose.
	12/25

	
	
	

	STUDENT ENTRY PROFILE, PROGRESSION AND DEGREE OUTCOME STATISTICS (QAEC/12/09)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary of undergraduate student entry profile, progression and degree outcome data for 2010/11 and previous academic years (with taught postgraduate data to follow at the next meeting). Key trends were discussed, for example the decline in the percentage of withdrawals across the University since 2006/07 and the fact that the proportion of ‘good degrees’ in the Faculty of Law and Management was not recovering after falls three years ago. The data would be considered by Faculty Boards and within departments as part of the annual monitoring process.
	12/26

	
	
	

	Noted
	The accompanying analysis was considered to be helpful, although the inclusion of summary data within the commentary (for example actual percentage increases/decreases) would be useful to avoid repeatedly having to cross refer between the data and the analysis.
	12/27

	
	
	

	Noted
	The data was considered in some respects to be disjointed, and it was felt that some comparisons would be helpful. Members discussed the possibility of identifying themes for the Planning Office to report and comment upon, for example the proportion of ‘good degrees’ across the University which was a significant concern in terms of graduate employability. The University’s Retention Officer suggested that it would be useful to consider withdrawal rates for different student profile groups, meeting with Faculty Deans to explore subtleties within the data.
	12/28

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That postgraduate research degree completion data should be considered by QAEC and Academic Board at their summer term meetings.
	12/29

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF KEY INFORMATION SETS (QAEC/12/10)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the work undertaken by the Key Information Set Implementation Group to prepare for the launch of Key Information Sets in September 2012. Members were reassured that good progress was being made by the group, and that provisions were being made to meet internal data requirements (for example using timetabling information to generate information on contact hours). Departments would be expected to verify the information generated, and there was ongoing dialogue with Departmental Administrators in this regard. A KIS guide for Departmental Administrators would be circulated in due course.
	12/30

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF BREACH OF PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT, FITNESS TO PRACTISE AND TERMINATION OF TRAINING PROCEDURE (QAEC/12/11)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal for the establishment of a Task and Finish Group to review existing fitness to practise procedures, which were considered to be overly cumbersome and increasingly out-of-line with professional body requirements. It was anticipated that the group would only need to meet two or three times, with a view to reporting back to the next QAEC meeting with a revised procedure for implementation in 2012/13.
	12/31

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That a Task and Finish Group should be established to review fitness to practise procedures and guidance, chaired by the Faculty Dean for Science and Engineering.
	12/32

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON ENGAGEMENT WITH THE HIGHER EDUCATION ACADEMY (QAEC/12/12)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	12/33

	
	
	

	UPDATE FROM THE SUB-COMMITTEE FOR LEARNING AND TEACHING INNOVATION (QAEC/12/13)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	12/34

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS SUB-COMMITTEE

	
	
	

	No business to report
	12/35

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Senate
	That the Students’ Union Vice President International be added to the membership of the committee. 
	12/36

	
	
	

	Noted 
	Delays in the appointment of student representatives to Faculty Boards, and also in the appointment of Faculty Conveners to Academic Board. This was a matter of concern which would be reported to the Students’ Union by the Academic Registrar through the consultative group. The possibility of electing second and third year representatives at an earlier stage, towards the end of the previous academic year, was suggested.
	12/37

	
	
	

	LAYOUT OF TEACHING ROOMS
	

	
	
	

	Noted 
	Staff dissatisfaction with the layout of some teaching rooms on the Colchester campus. The Director of Information Systems reported on plans to set up a Learning and Teaching Spaces Advisory Group, to feed into discussions about teaching room design and equipment. Further details would be circulated to members in due course. 
	12/38

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Wednesday 9 May 2012, 14:00 – 16:00, 5S.4.11
	12/39

	
	
	


Dr Kay Thompson

Academic Standards and Partnerships Manager
February 2012
